	
	
	




  

CHURCH PULVERBATCH PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council held on Thursday 27th March 2025 at 7.30 p.m. in Pulverbatch Village Hall.

Present: Cllr. B. Higgins – Chairman
               Cllr. L. Clarkson
               Cllr. J. Conde
               Cllr. L. Leong
               Cllr. D. Taylor
               Cllr. P. Taylor

Also present: Anne Wilson Parish Clerk
                        PCSO Stuart Roberts
                        Chris Naylor – potential Shropshire Council candidate
               

68/2025 Apologies for absence

RESOLVED to receive apologies of absence for this meeting from:

· Cllr. P. Whitley – personal reasons


69/2025 Chairman’s Welcome

The Chairman welcomed Councillors and residents to the meeting.


70/2025 Declarations of Interest

RESOLVED to note that there were no declarations of interest under consideration on this agenda in accordance with The Local Government Act 2000 Part III and The Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.


71/2025 Public Question Time and Participation

· Chris Naylor introduced himself and said he was going round to all the Parish Council meetings in the area he hopes to represent in the elections as he was standing for Shropshire Council.

· PCSO Stuart Roberts said that three PCSO’s covered the area. There had only been six incidents in the parish in the last three months, one of which was a road incident. There was also a Wildlife Officer and a Business Crime Officer. He tried to be around the 300sqm patch as often as he could – he had met a few wild drivers on the country lanes and spoken to them about their driving. They tried to carry out covert policing in the area as required and when possible, there were night patrols too.
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PC Lewis was trained on the new small camera, of which there are two for Shropshire, which is used for 20-25 minute bursts. If a first offence in the main then letters are sent but if the driver is well over the limit, then a ticket is automatically sent. There were local residents who had been speeding using this camera.

The Parish Council does have a Speedwatch Group but the volunteer numbers are diminishing and you need at least two people to run a session.

It was suggested that parishes invest in white fences and VAS signage at the entrances to the parish but it was noted there is currently no external funding available. The Chairman said people had scant regard for the 30 mph signage at the boundaries of the parish.

It was stated that the parish is very lucky as it is low crime area.


72/2025 Minutes

RESOLVED to confirm the minutes of the meeting of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council held on Thursday 6th February 2025.


73/2025 Finance

i) Payments 

RESOLVED to confirm that the following payments be made:

· Paid in between meetings

· Wilson – salary and working from home February 2025 plus back dated pay £477.56
· HMRC – February 2025 – £116.80

                   These have not been paid due to the Parish Council currently having no cheque                       
                    book or online banking access.

· To be paid at the meeting

· A. Wilson – salary and working from home March 2025 £243.46
· HMRC March 2024
· Hugo Fox website monthly payment £11.99 March 2025 to be reimbursed to Anne Wilson 
· Hugo Fox website monthly payment £11.99 – February 2025                   
                  to be reimbursed to Anne Wilson
· Gallaghers Insurance for 2024/2025 £389.00

These too currently cannot be paid as the Parish Council has no cheque book and online banking.

The Parish Clerk explained that she had filled in the Lloyds Bank forms online to make the changes to the bank account and the Chairman has authorised the changes. The Clerk had persuaded Lloyds to send a cheque book ahead of confirmation of the changes as there are a lot on invoices to pay however Lloyds could not confirm where the cheque book would be sent, to the current or previous Clerk. Members were reminded that this is the third time that it has been attempted to change the accounts and the Clerk said she had actually been in to the Shrewsbury branch of Lloyds, where the account is held, the day after the last meeting with the letter signed by two signatures, as per our mandate, and a cheque book had been ordered in front of her but it had never arrived.
 
         
ii) Margaret Parkins Charity

Lloyds Bank wish to charge The Margaret Perkins Charity a monthly fee on the Bank Account where in the past no charges have been levelled. The Council until May 25 to accept or look for an alternative Bank.  
    
RESOLVED that the Parish Clerk look at options and contact the Charities Aid Foundation bank.          


74/2025 Planning

Members were asked to consider and note the following:

i) Planning Applications

· 24/04303/FUL Proposed Dwelling To The North Of Newhouse Farm Lane Church Pulverbatch Shrewsbury Shropshire 
Erection of 1No. dwelling with associated landscape works


· 24/04212/FUL Proposed Local Needs Dwelling To The South Of Pulverbatch 
            Proposed erection of local needs single plot exception site dwelling

· 25/00993/OHL Land At Wilderley Hall, Pulverbatch
            Upgrading of existing overhead electricity line transformer, and replacement of 
            supporting pole and stays

Members noted that these applications had all been approved.

The Chairman and Cllr. Morris had attended the Shropshire Council planning meeting and spoken in favour of the proposed local needs dwelling to the north of Newhouse Farm. They were both very pleased, after the many issues with this proposal over time, that the decision to approve the application was unanimous.

ii) Applications considered in between meeting

•	25/00307/LBC (validated: 04/02/2025) Churton Lodge, Church Pulverbatch 
      Installation of a stair lift.

Members noted that this application had been approved.
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iii) Planning Decisions

a) Granted

RESOLVED that Members noted that the following applications had been granted:

· 25/00254/TCA Holly Ridge, Castle Pulverbatch
            Fell 1no Tree protected by the Shrewsbury & Atcham Borough Council (Castle  
            Pulverbatch) Tree Preservation Order 1980 (Ref: SA/84)

· [bookmark: _Hlk193376388]25/00307/LBC (validated: 04/02/2025) Churton Lodge, Church Pulverbatch 
            Installation of a stair lift


iv) Planning Enforcement

There are no enforcement matters for consideration.


75/2025 Shropshire Councillor Update

Members were asked to receive a verbal update from Cllr. Dan Morris, Shropshire Councillor:

· Shropshire Council has entered a period of ‘purdah’ on March 10th in the run up to the May 1st Council and Parish Council elections.  For the SC council elections, to register people should visit www.gov.uk/register-to-vote and complete the online application. The deadline to register is Friday 11 April.
· SC celebrated achieving a ‘good’ rating by Care Quality Commission for its adult social care service.  In the report published Friday 28 February, the CQC concluded that ‘evidence shows a good standard’ for the council’s adult social care service, highlighting several areas where Shropshire Council is excelling in serving its community. The SC ASC team met its savings target of £22m not by reducing services but by working smarter through prevention, use of assistive technology and rehabilitation work with hospital leavers at home through the START programme. There is a misconception that SC is using funds to prop up fancy care homes - the Shropshire care market is overwhelmingly small-scale care homes often family owned. There are 5 homes owned by large organisations, the SC thrust has been to award more funding to domiciliary care providers as they are better VFM and better outcomes for people looked after at home rather than in care homes.
· Monday 3 March was secondary school National Offer Day 2025 when the allocation of school places to children across the country are made.  In Shropshire Council’s area, 2846 children applied on time for places at secondary schools, with 91.1% – 2,592 children – offered their first preference school.  All who applied on time have been offered a place, with 99.2% allocated one of their preferences, and 0.8% – 23 children, allocated an alternative preference.  This year’s figures for the Shropshire Council area are:
              Number of on-time applications – 2846
              Number allocated their 1st preference – 2592 (91.1%)
              Number allocated their 2nd preference – 217 (7.6%)
              Number allocated their 3rd preference – 14 (0.5%)
              Number allocated one of their preferences – 2,823 (99.2%)
              Number allocated an alternative preference – 23 (0.8%)
· The creation of a new Shrewsbury Parkway station is being investigated to alleviate pressure on Shrewsbury station and the town’s highway network. The existing Shrewsbury station would also be improved as a key gateway to the town.  Together with a new ‘open access’ rail operator, Wrexham, Shropshire and Midlands Railway (WSMR) and its partner, rail development and delivery specialist, SLC, Shropshire Council is now investigating the feasibility and private-financing options for a new parkway station, potentially near Preston Boats roundabout.
· Shropshire Council sets budget with £18 million savings for 2025/26.  Shropshire Councillors have voted and agreed to set a budget for the financial year 2025/26, which includes £18 million in planned savings.  £7.7m of savings have been developed following consultation with residents, businesses, and other stakeholders.  £11m refers to managing demand for services, including early intervention and prevention to help residents access the right support for their needs at the right time.  The budget plan will allow a 4.99% rise in council tax for households in Shropshire, which the Government expects the council to implement.  Equivalent to approximately £1.65 more a week for the average Band D home, the increase includes a 2% contribution for adult social care.
· Shropshire Council has set out a powerful case for North West Relief Road in draft Full Business Case which was published last month
· A move to three-weekly collections of general, non-recyclable, waste in the Shropshire Council area will not be part of the council’s budget for the year 2025/26, and will not be considered until at least the 2026/27 financial year, with any changes only considered once plans for a new free weekly food waste collection have been confirmed
· Shropshire Council published a letter on 6th March received from the Inspectors examining the draft Local Plan, responding to the council’s recent response to their soundness concerns and their invitation for the council to establish a project plan of work to address these concerns. Unfortunately, despite the council agreeing to seek to meet the majority of their concerns, which included identifying new site allocations in Shrewsbury and the east of the county, the inspectors have advised they believe the work needed to be undertaken is too significant and unlikely to be achieved within their defined six-month timetable. As such the inspectors have recommended that Shropshire Council withdraws the Plan from the examination. If the council does not agree to this, the inspectors have said they will prepare their final report concluding the Plan is unsound and should not be adopted. Because of this, Shropshire Council considers it has little option but to agree to their recommendation to withdraw the plan so that it can focus on preparing a Plan for the period 2025-45 under the Government’s new system.
· More than 70,000 households have now subscribed to Shropshire Council’s Garden waste collection service – more than 50% of eligible households – latest figures show.  People who haven’t yet subscribed are being reminded to sign up by the 31 March [2025] cut-off if they want to have their garden waste collected during the spring and summer months.
· Shropshire Council is reducing its senior leadership team by almost a third as part of plans for a new operating model, saving the council around £1m per year.  The Council’s new senior leadership team reduces the number of senior managers from 20 to 12.5, including a reduction of 8 Assistant Director level posts where there were previously 15. This is a far greater reduction than to any other layer of the Council’s structure and is a critical step as part of plans to become smaller council overall, reducing the workforce by around 1 in 5 posts.
· Whitchurch Swimming and Fitness Centre welcomed its first customers on the morning of Wednesday 19 March 2025, after opening ahead of schedule and on budget. The centre boasts a range of top-quality facilities including a six-lane 25m pool, accessible changing rooms, a 41-station fitness suite and multi-function rooms.
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· On a proposed Pelican Crossing in Leebotwood, and pathway to lower wood, Simon Edwards (Engineering Team Manager (National Highways Safety, Walking, Cycling & Equestrian Improvements) emailed the following update to Cllr Dan Morris on 28th Jan:

i) The crossing and footway extension in Leebotwood were presented at a recent Value Management meeting and the recommendation supported by the Route Manager Joe was that both of these identified improvements are developed further and hopefully delivered. They will therefore form part of our bid for funding in Roads Investment Strategy 3 (RIS3) for period 2026-2031, for design and delivery. However, given the Governments current spending review we have no indication on what priorities or funding will be available in RIS3 for crossing & footway improvements.
ii) Concerning the speed limit review National Highways use Department for Transport (DfT) guidance when considering speed limits and must demonstrate a positive economic benefit for any changes. Unfortunately, the safety benefit of reduced speed limits is often outweighed by longer journey times and the cost of engineering works. Work to reduce the speed limit on the A49 at Leebotwood would not currently present value for money. Our Safety Engineering Standards and Transport Planning Groups are currently looking at updating our policy and economic appraisal for speed limit reduction on safety grounds, work which is expected to take 2 years.  When the new guidance is published, we plan to thoroughly review the speed limits along the A49, including Leebotwood.


Councillor Morris confirmed that Shirehall was being sold and that the Lord Hill Column was not safe hence it is fenced off. Following a question from the Parish Clerk about the emergency room and other important rooms in the basement of Shirehall and what was going to happen to them Cllr. Morris said he would find out.

Councillor Higgins, on behalf of the Parish Council thanked Cllr. Morris for his work for the parish and his good working relationship with the parish. He said that Cllr. Morris had served the parish and Burnell well.


76/2025 Local Nature Recovery Strategy

Cllr. David Taylor spoke to this item and ask Members to join in the discussion and make decisions on the way forward, as a follow on and update from the item reported at the last Parish Council meeting. 

Cllr. D. Taylor said that a Working Party should be set up in the parish to look at nature recovery. A Strategy should be set for Parish Councils and volunteers.

There is going to be a walk around the Knapp and presentation at the White Horse by David at 12 noon on Saturday 29th March 2035. The whole aim of Saturday is to get a core number to join this team to see what can be done in the parish.

David had gone to Clun on the Tuesday before the meeting and heard about the work on Minsterely Meadow on the Middle Marches with hay meadow creation. 

SALC are asking for confirmation of what land the Parish Council owns and landowners and providing their contact details. RESOLVED that Cllr. D. Taylor would reply on behalf of the council copying in the Parish Clerk.
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RESOLVED that Cllr. D. Taylor be given permission to speak with Bayston Hill PC and Longden PC and others to see if a number of parishes could create a nature corridor. 

The Chairman, Cllr. Higgins said that they had planted birdseeds using a government gran for some years and would probably continue doing so even though the grant has been removed. The removal of the grant may reduce the number of landowners doing this but it was felt that there was no right to take this away as it was embedded in country life. Hay meadows have 4x more insects than a grass field. There are 25% more invertebrates in a wildflower meadow than a plain meadow and more bats fly over. There is also a wildlife corridor under a hedgerow too.


77/2025 BT consultation on their proposals to remove 61 operational payphones

Members were asked to consider the BT Consultation. The information has been circulated to Members by e mail prior to the meeting.

RESOLVED that Members noted the information but felt it did not affect the parish.


78/2025 C5150, Longden Road, SY5 0SN - Notice of Road Closure

RESOLVED to note that Multevo Ltd, on behalf of Shropshire Council, are planning to carry out essential carriageway repairs on C5150, Longden Road, SY5 0SN. These works will be completed with a Road Closure in place on Monday 17th March until Wednesday 19th March only between the hours of 09:30am – 16:00pm.  


79/2025 Pulverbatch Junction to Bach Croft to New House Way Junction

RESOLVED to note that there will be a road closure on this junction on 18th May 2025.

Members noted that initially the date for these works was election day, 1st May but           Cllr. Morris had pointed out to Shropshire Council that this was impractical as it would mean a very long journey to the voting station and may put some people off voting!


80/2025 Parish Matters

Members are asked to raise any matters relating to the parish under this item for consideration.

· Elections – Members were encouraged to get their papers in as soon as possible.
· Annual Parish Meeting – this is set for Thursday 15th May 2025 after the Parish Council meeting.
· Any other item raised – Cllr. Conde asked about a bench on the Knapp in memory of Mr Peter Hartson. The Clerk would revert to the e mail about funding and liaise with 
Cllr. Conde about this.

The Chairman, Cllr. Higgins thanked Paul and Penny for their service to the Parish Council and the parish. He placed on record thanks to all the Parish Council for their work and he was grateful for all they had done.



7
81/2025 Date of next meeting.

RESOLVED to note:

· The Annual Meeting of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council will be held on Thursday 15th May 2025 at 7.30 p.m. 

· The Annual Parish Meeting will follow upon the rise of the Annual Meeting.

The Parish Clerk thanked the Parish Councillors and Cllr. Morris for the way that they worked with the parish and with her. She looked forward to working with a new Council from May.




Signed ………………………………………………..    Date ………………………………….

                       Chairman




	
	
	



